S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th October 2015 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mrs T Banks, Mr M Narborough, Mr D Steward-Brown, Rev D Tate, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds 

APOLOGIES: Mrs M Albinson, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr A Evans, Mr J Smallwood,  Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr J Law.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th September 2015, with one minor amendment and one addition, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Williamson, with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant. 
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present. 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds stated that the Borough Council is in discussions regarding devolution. She explained that large units in Norfolk, Suffolk and the Anglia Local Enterprise Partnership (LEP) are working together in the hope to take over some powers from Government.
She said that the five areas include Post 16 Education, the Rail Franchise, Blue Light Services and Health and Social Care.

Cllr Nockolds stated that further details should follow after 23rd October 2015.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the increase in the numbers of beggars seen in the town. He explained that many sit in doorways with their dogs and are becoming more prominent.

He felt that the Police seem to take no notice of them.

Cllr Nockolds said that she would raise the matter to see if anything can be done about the situation.
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She added that the Borough Council has given financial help to the Purfleet Trust who help homeless people in the area.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the resurfacing of Chapel Street with chippings at the end of the summer. It was said that the exercise would have been quite costly, however after a few weeks the road chippings have all gone and the road has returned to its original state.

Members agreed that this method had left a terrible mess and asked if Mrs Cornwell could contact County Cllr Law for his comments.

(Clerks Note: Email sent).
It was also suggested that the Borough Council should also contact the County Council regarding the matter.
 
Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding a question raised by Mr Hofmeister at the previous meeting. She explained that following the improvements to Waterloo Street, cars are parking on the new paving.

Cllr Nockolds stated that unfortunately the Borough Council is unable to carry out parking enforcement as a special traffic order is required. This has been applied for; however it has not yet been passed. 

Rev Tate enquired about Climate Change; he asked if the Borough Council and the County Council have considered this within their policies. He asked if the matter has been looked at and addressed.
Cllr Nockolds said that the Borough Council has installed Solar Panels at Lynnsport and the swimming pools are covered at night to reduce heat loss.

Members felt that Climate Change should be given consideration within Planning Policies. It was felt that the Government should be made aware that people are interested and concerned about it.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would contact Cllr Law to find out what action the County Council has taken to tackle Climate Change. 

(Clerks Note: Email sent).
Borough Councillor Daubney: No Report.

County Councillor Law: No Report. 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
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Assets - St Mary’s Churchyard: Mr Jordan spoke regarding St Mary’s Churchyard and explained that in July 2015, Rev Nash had attended the Parish Council meeting to firstly apologise that cremated remains had been interred in a new area of the Closed St Mary’s Churchyard, without a faculty, contrary to the law and without prior consultation with the Parish Council.

It was also said that at the meeting Rev Nash had asked for the Parish Councils support in applying for a retrospective faculty for the new area, which was unanimously agreed.

Mr Jordan stated that the Parish Council had then expected to receive a copy of the granted faculty, but nothing has yet been received or seen.

Mr Jordan explained that a second casket of cremated remains has now been interred in the new area.

Mrs Cornwell contacted Rev Nash to request a copy of the faculty; however she was informed that the application has been delayed.

Members were disappointed to learn that the interment of further remains in the new area had taken place, despite the fact that a faculty should have been granted first.

After further discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that a letter should be sent to Rev Nash asking for an explanation of the situation, this was seconded by Mr Williamson, with one abstention all other members were in favour.
Village Hall Drains: Mr Narborough was pleased to report that following the recent change of a cistern in the toilets, the problem with blocked drains seems to have been resolved.
He stated that the other cistern is due to be changed during the half term holidays.

It was confirmed that funds are available to carry out the work.

Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that a Finance Committee meeting had been held on Thursday 8th October 2015 and a copy of the minutes and Summary Sheet had been circulated to all members.
He stated that the nett total is £52,440.81 against a Budget of £95,380. He said that whilst this figure is slightly over, it includes the cost of the new Kubota vehicle, the Cemetery Extension and other one off costs. 

Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the half year accounts; this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
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Utility Contract:  Mr Jordan informed members that the Parish Council currently has its Utility Bill contract with E-On, he said that this contract is due to expire on 14th November 2015 and if the Parish Council would like to switch to another provider, 30 days notice has to be given.

Mrs Cornwell circulated an annual energy comparison sheet which she had produced to all members. She confirmed that ESPO –SSE could only offer a one year contract at present, however confirmed that a three year contract could be provided by E-On.

Mr Jordan felt the Parish Council would be more secure if it kept with a three year contract with E-On.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council keeps its three Utility Contracts with E-On on their three year contract; this was seconded by Rev Tate with all members in favour.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Mr Jordan reminded members that the next Finance Committee meeting would be held on 6th January 2016. He said that the full Parish Council are invited to the meeting as this is when the budgets will be discussed.

Mr Jordan asked if all budget requests can be put forward to Mrs Cornwell during December.

Finally, Mr Jordan informed members that the process of moving to online banking for payment of salaries is underway.  

Planning – In the absence of Mr Evans, Mr Narborough confirmed that all minutes had been circulated to members.

Post Box Relocation: Mrs Banks enquired about the relocation of the Post Box to Avon Road. She asked if the application was available for residents to view.
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Mrs Cornwell explained that the Parish Council had pushed for the Post Box to be relocated; however the suggested area at Meadow Road had failed the necessary scan.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Royal Mail had informed her that a new site at Avon Road had been considered and approved; she said that all the paper work has been completed and the relocation would be taking place between early to mid October 2015.

Concerns were raised regarding the suitability of the Avon Road location; however members agreed that the situation can be monitored once the Post Box is in place.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that she is in touch with Royal Mail to request that the Post Box has a collection time which is later in the day.
Planning Application: 15/01449/F The Corner House, 34 Sandy Lane: Rev Tate enquired about the outcome of the application for 34 Sandy Lane.

It was explained that the application was for a change of use of woodland to domestic garden and erection of a 1.5m high fence.
It was said that as members of the Planning Committee could not reach an agreement, it was felt that the decision regarding the application should be made by the Borough Council as the land is outside the South Wootton Parish boundary.
Oak Avenue Site Meeting: Mr Narborough spoke regarding a site meeting which had taken place at the junction of Oak Avenue and Castle Rising Road. It was said that four men in yellow jackets had been seen at the site.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Parish Council had not been informed that a meeting was taking place and said that no feedback has been received.

Mrs Cornwell said that there have been no further complaints from residents and no one has been in to report that they are unhappy with the response provided by Norfolk County Council Highways.
Policy: See Confidential Minutes.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached 
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Junior School – Mr Price was pleased to report that the Junior School had won ‘Best Young People’s Award’ for the school Allotment Garden. He gave thanks and congratulations to all those involved.
Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that over recent weeks relations with some other committee members have become strained.
He explained that Mrs Pulsford-Harris has resigned as a committee member however she has remained as a trustee.
Mr Narborough explained some of the difficulties he has experienced and felt that many good suggestions for Wootton Park, such as the Bowling Green and renovations to the Car Park have been resisted by other members.
Mr Narborough stated that following the recent issues he wished to resign as Chairman and member of the Wootton Park Committee. 

Mrs Cornwell thanked Mr Narborough for all of the hard work he has put in to Wootton Park; she agreed that the situation with some members has been difficult.
It was asked if a member resigns from a Committee are they still able to be a trustee, it was asked if the committee has to be a Registered Charity and whether trustees are actually required.
(Clerks Note: If a member resigns from the Committee they can still be a Trustee.
By Law as per the Wootton Park Association Constitution, Trustee’s are required. (“Any real property, which may be acquired by or for the purposes of the Association, shall be vested in Trustees”).

The Wootton Park Association can “operate as a Charity” as opposed to being a “Registered Charity” if the income is below £5,000. The only difference is to operate as a Charity will not require an Annual Return to be submitted.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mrs Curtis, the Clerk to North Wootton Parish Council is looking into the situation.

It was said that the Wootton Park Committee has been an unhappy situation for some time.

Concerns were raised regarding the future of the Football Club; it was felt that it would be very sad if they were pushed away from Wootton Park.

Mr Price suggested that it may be a good idea to return the responsibility to the Borough Council.
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Cllr Nockolds said that the Alive Leisure Trust may be interested in taking it over. She confirmed that the annual running costs and special expenses would still be paid to South and North Wootton Parish Councils.

Cllr Nockolds said she would try to find out what would happen to Wootton Park if it was returned to the Borough Council.

Mr Jordan felt that members should think about the situation before the next meeting and that the constitution should be looked at.

Mr Price proposed that a sub-committee consisting of Mr Jordan, Rev Tate, Mr Narborough, Mrs Gotts and Mr Williamson should be formed to look at the situation, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Grass Cutting: Mrs Cornwell informed members that the grass cutting arrangements need to be discussed. She explained that the North Wootton Strip had not been cut as much as the other areas.
Mrs Cornwell said that a quote has been obtained from CGM Ltd for an extra £45.50 per occasion to cut this area.

She explained that she had looked at the accounts and confirmed that there is money available in the budget to cover ten cuts per annum plus an additional £7.50 per occasion to strim.
Members asked if the work is included within the contract but is not being carried out.

Mrs Cornwell said that CGM Ltd only charge for the work they do.

Mrs Cornwell said that as North Wootton Parish Council is responsible for grass cutting at Wootton Park, she would ask Mrs Curtis, the Clerk for a copy of the contract for our records.

Finally, Mr Narborough confirmed that Norse has been asked to carry out the dyke clearance at the North Wootton Strip.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that work to plant 600 Marsh Plants at the Pond at Wootton Park had taken place on Thursday 24th September 2015. 
She said that along with members of South Wootton in Bloom some children from North Wootton School had also helped with the planting. 
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Unfortunately the pond had suffered some vandalism with 30 - 40 plants being pulled up and thrown around.

Mrs Gotts said that she and Mr Nolan Mills had replanted the plants and several members of the community including the Football Club are keeping an eye on the area.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that the Anglia in Bloom Awards Ceremony had taken place on Thursday 17th September 2015 and South Wootton had received a Silver Gilt, narrowly missing a Gold Award. 
She said congratulations are given to the Junior School who had won ‘Best Young People’s Award’ for the school Allotment Garden. 

A special mention was also given to the Biodiversity Conservation area at the South Wootton Strip. 
Mrs Gotts said that she will attend the Anglia in Bloom Feedback Session in November.
Finally, Mrs Gotts said that bulb planting has taken place at St Augustine’s Way and further bulb planting would be taking place this Saturday 17th October 2015 at 10.00am at Nursery Lane if anyone is free to help.

Mr Jordan proposed a vote of thanks to Mrs Gotts and the South Wootton in Bloom team, he said congratulations and well done.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
NCC



   Coast Hopper Service Delayed until 9.11.15
  Info
Community Action Norfolk
   Signpost Magazine



    “

NCC



   Minerals Site Specific Allocations Plan

    “

Newsletter: Mr Price referred to the circulated Newsletter and asked if there were any amendments to make.

With a few minor amendments, the Newsletter was agreed.

Mrs Cornwell said that the Newsletters will be printed and ready for distribution towards the end of the week.
External Audit: Mrs Cornwell informed members that the External Audit had been received from Mazars. She said that a note had been made requesting that the accounts and the annual return are seen by Mr Van Nieuwkerk prior to being agreed and signed by the Parish Council.
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9. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list.
Bank balances as at 30.9.2015
Community Account
      

    27,072.23
Step saver a/c
                 
             0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                             170,000.00
Total                                                                               £197,072.23
10. TO DISCUSS CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  - See attached

There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.00pm.

11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th November 2015, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th November 2015                                                                                Chairman
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